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Introdueed by SENATOR LACSON

EXPLANATORY NOTE

Over the years, efforts to fortify Republic Act No. 9160, also known as the 
Anti-Money Laundering Act of 2001 (AMLA), as amended, with proposals of more 
stringent and stricter amendments, particularly, to expand the list of predicate crimes 
and institutions covered by the Law, had languished in Congress.

In 2012, the Anti-Money Laundering Council (AMLC), mandated to 
implement the provisions of AMLA with both investigative and prosecutorial powers, 
proposed the inclusion of casinos among the Law’s covered institutions, claiming that 
the casino sector is used as “conduit” to money-laundering activities.

More so, according to the Financial Action Task Force (FATF), the 
international body that sets standards on combating terrorist financing and money 
laundering, money launderers are now using Designated Non-Financial Businesses 
and Professions (DNFBPs), such as casinos, real estate agents, dealers in precious 
metals and stones, lawyers, notaries, accountants and trust and company services 
providers in covering their transactions. Thus, the FATF recommends expanding the 
scope of reporting institutions/entities by including in the definition of covered 
institutions under the AMLA the Designated Non-Financial Businesses and 
Professions, as mentioned.

Despite these proposals, the AMLA amendments in 2012 exempt casinos from 
reporting to AMLC through the enactment of Republic Act 10365 or “An Act to 
Further Strengthening the Anti-Money Laundering Law, Amending for the Purpose 
Republic Act No. 9160, Otherwise Known as the “Anti-Money Laundering Act of 
2001”, as amended.

It has been argued that next to taxes, revenues from the casino sector are 
among the major sources of income of the government. Such inclusion to the 
regulatory provisions of AMLA may be a detriment to the gaming industry. More so, 
the casino sector is under the supervision and regulation of the Philippine Amusement 
and Gaming Corporation (PAGCOR), which has been a strong and responsible partner 
of the government in pursuing its development plans.

While the contributions of the industry are acknowledged, it is also understood 
that casinos are equally exposed to the raging threats of money laundering. Casinos 
are considered as cash-intensive businesses with volumes of large cash transactions 
taking place unremittingly; offering many financial services such as remittance, cash 
issuing and foreign exchange where the movement of funds, either internationally or










































